
Saving the Synagogue – History of the project
Once a vibrant Jewish community with four synagogues, the Minnesota Iron Range has only one remaining, B’nai Abra-
ham Synagogue in Virginia, Minnesota.  Built in 1909, B’nai Abraham’s historical significance was recognized in 1980 
when it was listed on the National Register of Historic Places, the official list of properties in the nation deemed worthy of 
preservation.  The synagogue was in use until the late 1990’s when the lack of congregants forced it to close its doors.  

A group of interested people, many with a family connection to the Jewish community in Virginia, became concerned 
about the deteriorating condition of the synagogue and set about the task of restoring and preserving the building and find-
ing new uses for it.  And so the Friends of B’nai Abraham came to be.  The restored B’nai Abraham will be used  by the 
people of Virginia and  the surrounding Range communities, and will be available to  all Minnesotans.  There will be a 
permanent museum-type exhibit honoring the Jewish presence on the Range, and its contribution to the Virginia commu-
nity. Some of the B’nai Abraham Jewish ritual objects have been cleaned and will also be on display. The Virginia Area 
Historical Society will be our partner assisting with  programming and day to day management. Although restoration is 
not yet completed, the building may be open for its first visitors two days a week this summer.

Did You Know?
The first Rosh Hashanah dinner held in Vir-
ginia took place at the home of Mr. and Mrs. 
John Mesberg in 1894.

WE NEED YOUR HELP
Our committee is busy writing grants, 
talking to officials and doing all we can to 
raise money.  We need you to help – make 
a donation, tell us if you have a family 
foundation, copy old pictures that we can 
use on the website, send us memories and 
anecdotes. 

HELP US KEEP OUR JEWISH 
HISTORY ON THE RANGE ALIVE!  

The Virginia Synagogue, B’nai Abraham, was 
erected in 1908.  It is built of red brick with beau-
tiful stained glass windows.

What has been done 
• Created 501(c)3 Friends of B’nai 
Abraham
• Stabilized the building:
 Replaced roof, rain gutters and 
downspouts
• Removed damp basement ceiling 
tiles and carpet

• Cleaned and stored ritual and 
historical objects
• Hired professionals to do a re-
use study
• Met with community officials, 
and had an open house for the 
community

  
• Developed a website:
   www.IronRangeJewishHeritage.org
In Progress
 Restoration of the sanctuary, ceiling re-
placement, insulation, electrical wiring, 
flooring and painting

Board of Directors 
Marjorie Ostrov, President
Ann Shanedling Phillips, Vice President of Administration
Charles Ostrov, MD,Treasurer
Dianne Siegel, Recording Secretary
Larry Chiat, Legal Council

Michael Blehert, Engineering Consultant
Alan Milavetz, Legal Counsel
Marilyn Chiat, PhD
Leighton Siegel, MD
Judy Karon

Elayne Deutsch Chiat
Audra Keller 
James Rubenstein
Katherine Tane
(representative JHSUM)
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Why Are We Doing This?
The people who have joined together in this effort believe that we are all a part of what went before us and that history 
is important.  We believe that the synagogue building is worth saving both for the people of Virginia and for the history 
that it represents.  The building itself, in partnership with the Virginia Area Historical Society, will house meetings, 
concerts, speakers, and exhibits for the Virginia area.  It will also contain a small exhibit about the Jewish community 
that once lived, worked and raised their families in that community or the surrounding Range communities.  Those peo-
ple were active residents of Virginia and contributed their time and money to make Virginia and the other Range cities 
good places to live.  They deserve to be remembered.  

Save the Date  August 18, 2007    -    Culture and Cuisine Program
The St. Louis County Historical Society will feature B'nai Abraham and Jewish culture at their Culture and Cuisine Pro-
gram at the Duluth Depot on August  18, 2007.  The program will feature a “Jewish” buffet  dinner and a presentation by 
Marilyn Chiat  PhD, an Art & Architectural Historian, on the history of Jews on the Iron Range with a focus on B'nai 
Abraham and the Jewish community of Virginia.  There will be photo displays at the Depot showing  some of the  flour-
ishing Jewish businesses from the first half of the 20th Century in Virginia, as well as  other photos showing the B’nai 
Abraham sanctuary in the process of being restored.

Important Visitors
In early May 25, 2007, students from the St. Paul Talmud Torah Day School, along with teachers and parents, will 
travel to Virginia to do their part  to help preserve B'nai Abraham. They will tour the building, learn a bit  about the 
synagogue's history, do an art project  incorporating ideas from the images and symbols on the stained glass windows 
and meet  some local residents. For their mitzvah (good deeds) project, some of the children will carefully pack up all 
the prayer books that  remain in the building to protect them while building renovation is underway.  Others will pack up 
the dishes and other kitchen items that  remain in the building so they can be stored, plant  bushes and help in other 
ways.  They will also tour the Virginia Area History Museum and stop at  Mineview In The Sky to view the nearly three 
mile long and 450 foot deep Rouchleau mines just outside of town. 

Cooperation is the Key!
The Friends of B'nai Abraham ( Friends) and the Virginia Area Historical Society (VAHS) have agreed to work to-
gether to promote their common interests.   The Friends have agreed that the VAHS will be able to utilize the syna-
gogue building for appropriate temporary and traveling exhibits and various programs.  In turn, the VAHS will staff 
the building two half days per week during the tourist season, and open and close the building for approved public 
events.  We look forward to many interesting exhibits and events in the coming months.

Repairs are underway at B’nai Abraham. Birthday party in the 1940s. 

Visit our web site at: 
www.IronRangeJewishHeritage.org
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Excerpts from a paper delivered at a meeting of the St. Louis County Historical Society on March 1, 1955 by 
Mrs. Morris Greenberg of Eveleth, Minnesota
“As early as 1890 we find Jews among the settlers here.  First residents were in the mining settlement of 
Tower and the Vermillion Range.  When Mr. Sam Milavetz, who now lives in Virginia, came to Tower in 
1892 he found several Jewish families already settled there.  They were Mr. and Mrs. W. Simon, Mr. and Mrs. 
J. Gordon, and Mr. and Mrs. L. Gordon.  With the discoveries of iron ore and the development of mines on 
the Mesabi Range, Jews spread out and settled in what is now Eveleth, Hibbing, Virginia and Chisholm.   
Among the early settlers in Virginia were John Mesberg, Solomon Sax, Morris Shanedling, Adolph Keller, 
Sam Milavetz, J. Roman, Julius Shanedling, Ben Milavetz, Max Lewis, S. Dorfman, Herman Baer, J. Garon 
and A. Kenner.  
These Jewish people who came from Europe ..., carried with them many fine characteristics, such as toler-
ance, brotherly love, charity and kindness.  ….they have contributed greatly to the development and progress 
of this great section of the country, still maintaining their identity as Jews.”

A   s p e c i a l   t h a n k   y o u   t o   a l l   o u r   s u p p o r t e r s .

Grants awarded to the Friends of B’nai Abraham
Matching grant from the State Historic Preservation Office of the Minnesota Historical Society - $5,000

Matching grant from the Iron Range Resources - $15,000
Minnesota Center on Energy and the Environment - $10,000

Beverly Foundation - $25,000
Virginia Community Foundation - $2,500

Contributions – 2004 & 2005
Dr. Sanford Berman
Mike & Sue Blehert
Simon Bourgin
Judy & Rodney Cooperman
Janet Donaldson
Sally Flax
Helen Goldberg
Susan & Bill Goldenberg
Lillian & Manley Goldfine
Leland Gottstein
Judy Graceman
Peggie Goodman Greuling
Jeanne Schibel Gross
Brian & Francine Gunderson

Winnie Gurovitsch
Susan Helland
William & Selma Horwitz
Harriet  Schibel Joseph
Gretchen & Errol Kantor
Carol and Martin Kaplan
Eloise & Elliot Kaplan
Sarah & Sam Kaufman
Audra Keller & Ed Siegel
Harry & Joan Lamppa
Naomi & Warren Maul
Ardene & David Meshbesher
Anne Milavetz
Maxine Nathanson

Charles & Marjorie Ostrov
Francie & Mark Paper
Ann & Felix Phillips
Bettian Pollack
Nancy Powell
Phyllis & Lloyd Robinson 
Sue Rosenbaum and Chris Roberts
Bob Roscoe and family
Ira & Tammy Serebrin
Dianne & Leighton Siegel
Marvin & Diane Siegel
Sam & Ione Siegel
Katherine & Jeffrey Tane

Individual Contributions -2006 
Ken Simon 
Harry & Joan Lamppa
Amos Rosenbloom & Marsha McDonald
Trudy Bers
Rosemary McMonigal 
Eric & JoAnn Pasternack
Howard Siegel

Noah Rosenbloom
Reva Rosenbloom  
Michael Phillips
Bert & Susan Gross  
Connie Lies 
Ann & Felix Phillips
Audra Keller 

Sam & Sylvia Kaplan
Marilyn Chiat  
Mitchell Dubow
Eric Olson  
Dianne & Leighton Siegel
Marjorie & Charlie Ostrov

Special Contributions – 2006 
Memory Burton Flax
Beverly Flax Shiff 
Ossie Perlman 
Memory Harold Frishberg 
Margie & Don Frishberg 
Honor of Virginia Aluni 
Fred & Wendy Morris 
Memory of Michael Kuller 
Audra Keller
Deborah Sugarman 
Ann & Felix Phillips 

Honor of Anniversary Charles and Marjorie Ostrov 
Judy Karon 
Speedy Recovery for Felix Phillips 
Charles & Marjorie Ostrov 
Marilyn & Harvey Chiat 
Michael & Susan Blehert 
Honor of Garon Family 
Jon and Stacy Garon 
Memory Jack Flax 
Betty Flax 
Beverly Flax Shiff

Memory Herbert Stulberg 
Jerome Stulberg 
Honor of Birthday Ann Phillips 
Sheldon & Helene Kaplan 
Memory of Marlene Goldenberg 
Herb Goldenberg 
Stuart Goldenberg 
Memory Irving & Shayndel Weisman 
Lisa & Steven Weisman
Memory Joe Roman Family 
Jerome Stulberg 
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Memory of Ed Siegel (2006)
Louise & Harry Rosenbaum
Sandra & Paul Friedman
Marilyn Marker
Patricia Kennan
Reva Rosenbloom
Neil Naftalin
Renee Ribnick
Susan & Michael Blehert
Joel & Harmony Kaplan
The 15 Club
Alan Milavetz & Bonnie Resnick
Don & Paula Bernstein
Marilyn & Marty Weisberg
Sue-Ann & Gary Garvis
Percy & Bernice Greenberg
Dianne & Bob Kline
Joel Glaser
Mimi & Sherry Gleekel
Sandra & Darrel Dankert
Susan & Bill Goldenberg 

Gail Nemanic
Jenna Rentschler
Terry Noland & Carl Markus
Joyce Doerffler
Patricia & Peter Meyers
Ellen Etzkin
Dede & Bob Wolfson
Ellen Silverman 
Mr. & Mrs. Edward Phillips
Errol K Kantor family
Myrna & Dick Abrams
Jeanne Schibel Gross
Dianne & Neil Hoffman
Liba & Tom Stillman
Nancy Secher,  Judith & Mike Graceman
Carol & Elmer Kaemper
Stefanie & Marvin Segal
Barbara & Joel Fryer
Lisa Langer & Dan K Siegel

Lynn & Buddy Abramson
Shirley Olsen
Lynn & Howard Goldman
Diane Syme
Gladys & Bert Kohn
Neal & Barb Frank
James Lethert, James Anderson, & Penny Berger
Helen & Jim Brown
Phyllis & Lloyd Robinson
Judith & William Crandall
Robert Bayerl
Don & Gerda Nightingale
Charles and Marjorie Ostrov
John & Kathleen Timmers
Colette & Peter Johnson
Sheila & Steve Lieberman
Elayne & Larry Chiat
Marilyn and Harvey Chiat

 Individual Contributions -2007 
Shirley Olson
Norman and Doris Fruman
Ann and Felix Phillips
Lynn Johnson Family Foundation
Steven Hunegs 
Audra Keller
Ann and Felix Phillips

Mona Armel & Daniel Rutman Families
John B. Goodman
Sidney Goodman
Linda Ketokoski
Sheldon & Carol Kaner
Dana Fox

Harry & Sandra Lerner 
Roberta Palen
Robert Hunegs
Myron Bright
Ron and Michael Ann Mortaloni  
Alice Kaplan

Special Contributions – 2007 
Honor of Bar Mitzvah of Phillip Ostrov
Judy Karon
Memory of Lorraine Frisch
Larry and Elayne Chiat 
Memory of Uncle Art Beugen
Paula and Michael Beugen
Honor of Audra Keller
Marvin and Stephanie Segal

Memory of Beverly Sher Deutsch
Audra Keller
Alan Milavetz and Bonnie Resnick
Ann and Felix Phillips
Charlie and Margie Ostrov
Marilyn and Harvey Chiat
Memory of Herman K. Lavin and Leonard K. Lavin
Jerry & Bonnie Lavin

Honor of Ann Phillips
Francie and Mark Paper
Memory of Chaim and Pia Siegel and
Rose and Clarence Siegel
Dianne and Leighton Siegel
Memory of Paul and Sophie Ostrov
Margie and Charlie Ostrov

If we have inadvertently missed your name in our contributors list, please let us know so that we can include you in the 
next newsletter. 

All donations are fully tax deductible. Please send your donation to:

Friends of B’nai Abraham
c/o Charles Ostrov, treasurer
1788 Maryland Ave. North
Golden Valley, MN  55427

Name:   ________________________________
Address:________________________________
              ________________________________
              ________________________________

Amount:________________________________

❒ Memory of ❒ Honor of:
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